
jj 

n 
;/ 

If 
i 

i 

J 

BEFORE H I 
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION ... 

Roewell, New Mexico ~ • fl 
Apri l 16, 1958 ^ 

0 

>>» -—" 
< » 

IN THE MATTER OF: 0 c> 

CASE NO. 1420 

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS 

I 
D E A R N L E Y - M E I E R a A S S O C I A T E S 

GENERAL. LAW R E P O R T E R S 
A L B U Q U E R Q U E . N E W M E X I C O 

Pfcon. CHop./ 3-A591 



Page 1 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

w i ciub 

flog*?!! NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE April I6 t 1?$8 J IME8 9»00 a.m. 

NAMEt REPRESENTINGt LOCATION: 

Q** ay <*6 

% 0 UL+—*>, 

CM 
/ ( / 



Page. 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

ElKg Club 

NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE. 

REGISTER 

April Ifr, W$ .TIMEi 7;QQ a t B t 

NAMEt REPRESENTING« LOCATION* 

(LM *id± 

^ M<-VfT?— 

El P*so Gas FH><J. 

etc c& * 

t \ 



Page «S 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Frlks Club 
NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE. 

REGISTER 

April 16, 19?8 TIMEt 9:00 a.m. 

NAME* REPRESENTING* 

ff 

i r 

/I 

tt 

** 4 f , 

LOCATIONt 

/ C U J 



Page k 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Ftlks fil yb, , 

Roswell NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE 

REGISTER 

April 16. 1958 TIME; 9:00 a.m. 

REPRESENTING! LOCATIONt 

(t 

OA. 



Page. 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Elks Club 

Roswell NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE. 

REGISTER 

April 16. 1958 TIMEs 9:00 a.m. 

NAMES REPRESENTING! LOCATIONS 

/ 



Page, 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Elks Club 

Roswell NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE. 

REGISTER 

April 16» ,19 ̂ .TIME: , 9;OQ ft.B. 

NAMEt REPRESENTINGs LOCATIONS 



Page 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Elks Club 

Roswell, NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE 

REGISTER 

April 16. 1958 TIME* 9:00 a.m. 

NAME* REPRESENTING* LOCATION* 

^ ^ n v l i q fcSr Co 

<Lw^</ JUS YJftuodo 

V 



Page 8_ 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Elks Club 

Roswell NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE. 

REGISTER 

April 16. 1958 TIME* 9:00 a.m. 

NAMEt REPRESENTINGs LOCATIONS 

•V 

7*y^k/feik^ 
f t r t r t , / 

a C C 

J \ 

> \ 

1 



Page. 

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Elks Club 

NEW MEXICO 

HEARING DATE 

REGISTER 

April 16. 1958 TIME: 9:00 a.m. 

NAMEt REPRESENTINGs LOCATIONS 

Odd 



2 
BEPORE THE 

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 
Roswell, New Mexico 

A p r i l 16, 1953 

IN THE MATTER OP: : 

CASE NO. Iii20 App l i ca t ion of Caulkins O i l Company to r 
amend the Special Pool Rules f o r the r 
South Blanco-Tocito O i l Pool. A p p l i - : 
cant, i n the above-styled cause,seeks : 
an order amending the Special Pool rulest 
i n the South Blanco-Tocito O i l Pool i n t 
Rio Ar r iba County, New Mexico to pro- r 
vide f o r the t r ans fe r of allowables : 
w i t h i n i t s water i n j e c t i o n p ro j ec t i n : 
said pool and to provide c red i t against: 
ga s -o i l r a t i o l i m i t a t i o n s f o r water i n - : 
jected under said program. : 

BEPORE: 

Mr. A. L . Porter 
Mr. Murray Morgan 
Honorable Edwin L . Mechem 

TRANSCRIPT OP PROCEEDINGS 

MR. PORTER: The hearing w i l l come to order,please. The 

Commission w i l l consider at t h i s time Case 11+20. 

MR. PAYNE: Appl ica t ion of Caulkins O i l Company to amend 

the Special Pool Rules f o r the Sputh Blanco-Tocito O i l Pool . 

MR. KELLAHIN: I f the Commission please, Jason Ke l l ah in 

of Ke l l ah in & Pox representing the appl icant , Caulkins O i l Company. 

I would also l i k e to enter the appearance of Mr. Robert Pox and 

Ke i th Brown. Mr. Brown i s f rom Oklahoma. We w i l l have two w i t ­

nesses i n t h i s case, Mr. Prank Gray and Ar t Hol land. 

D E A R N L E Y - M E I E R 8C ASSOCIATES 
INCORPORATED 

GENERAL LAW REPORTERS 

A L B U Q U E R Q U E . N E W M E X I C O 
3-6691 5-9546 



MR. PORTER: W i l l the witnesses stand to be sworn? 

(Witnesses sworn) 

MR. KELLAHIN: We w i l l c a l l as our f i r s t witness Prank 

Gray. 

PRANK GRAY 

called as a witness, having been f i r s t duly sworn on oath, t e s t i f i e | d 

as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KELLAHIN: 

Q Would you state your name, please? 

A Prank 0. Gray. 

Q By whom are you employed, Mr. Gray? 

A Caulkins O i l Company. 

Q What i s your position? 

A I am f i e l d superintendent i n charge of operations i n New 

Mexico. 

Q And i n connection with your p o s i t i o n as f i e l d superin­

tendent, do you have anything t o do with the South Blanco-Tocito 

O i l Pool? 

A Yes, I supervise a l l of the operations that are carried 

on there. 

Q, Now, Mr. Gray, what experiences have you had i n the o i l 

business? 

A I*ve been i n various phases of the o i l business f o r the 

past t h i r t y - f o u r years, and producing operations, counting engineer]-
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Q Dur ing t h a t p e r i o d , where d i d you work? 

A The f i r s t year — the f i r s t s i x years o f my experience i n 

the o i l business was w i t h the C o n t i n e n t a l O i l Company i n Oklahoma. 

The next seventeen years w i t h Ander son-Pr i t cha rd O i l Corpo ra t ion i n 

Oklahoma, Texas, and New Mexico . Twelve years o f t h a t t ime was i n 

southeastern New Mexico. The next f o u r years I was a p a r t n e r i n a 

c o n t r a c t d r i l l i n g company. Th© past seven years , since 1951» I 

have been employed by Caulk ins O i l Company. 

Q And d u r i n g t h a t t ime i t was i n the area i n v o l v e d i n t h i s 

a p p l i c a t i o n ? 

A Yes, t h a t ' s r i g h t . 

Q Now, what are your d u t i e s as f i e l d superintendent? 

A I t i s my duty t o supervise the complete o p e r a t i o n , i n ­

c l u d i n g d r i l l i n g , p roduc ing , measurements, and d i s p o s i t i o n o f the 

o i l and gas t o the p i p e l i n e companies. 

MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness* q u a l i f i c a t i o n s acceptabl 

MR. PORTER: They a re . 

Q Now, i n connect ion w i t h your work f o r the Caulk ins O i l 

Company, have you made a study o f p r o r a t i o n i n g as i t i s p r e s e n t l y 

o p e r a t i n g i n the South B lanco-Toc i to O i l Pool? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g t o what has been marked as E x h i b i t No. 1 , 

what does t h a t show, Mr . Gray? 

A I t shows the comparison o f the o i l and gas p r o d u c t i o n by 
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-

months on the Caulkins proper t ies , and i t i s over a per iod of three 

months before and three months a f t e r p ro ra t ion was s tar ted i n that 

f i e l d . 

Q I s that informat ion based on tes ts and records kept by 

you i n the ordinary course of business? 

A Ye s. 

Q Now, I not ice from the E x h i b i t , Mr. Gray, that the pro­

duction of gas i n December of 1957 was extremely h igh and yet the 

Exh ib i t shows ho increase i n the gas -o i l r a t i o s . How do you explai 

that? 

A During the month of December, the p ro ra t ion order per­

mi t t ed the select ive production of o i l , that I s , we were permit ted 

to produce the o i l f rom the w e l l that would produce i t most e f f i c i ­

en t ly f rom the standpoint of ga s -o i l r a t i o . 

Q Then, i n achieving tha t , are you saying that you produce 

your o i l f rom the wel l s wi th the lower ga s -o i l r a t i o insofar as pos 

sible? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q Now, i n January, wherein the production of o i l was at 

i t s - - your d a i l y production was at i t s lowest, the gas -o i l r a t i o 

was h igher . How do you explain that? 

A During the month of January, the p ro ra t ion order required 

that each w e l l produce i t s al lowable, or tha t the allowable f o r eac 

w e l l be taken from that p a r t i c u l a r w e l l regardless of i t s gas pro­

duct ion . The l i m i t i n g gas -o i l r a t i o was not i n e f f e c t during the 

t i 
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months of January and February included i n t h i s report. 

Q Now, as a matter of f a c t , there has never been any l i m i t j -

ing gas-oil r a t i o i n e f f e c t i n t h i s pool u n t i l the 1st of A p r i l , ia 

that correct? 

A Unless I am confused on the o r i g i n a l order, there has no|t 

been any l i m i t i n g gas-oil r a t i o u n t i l the 1st of A p r i l . 

Q Now, your explanation of higher gas-oil r a t i o f o r the 

month of January — would the same explanation be given as to Pebri^-

ary? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q, Now, with the i n s t i t u t i o n of a l i m i t i n g gas-oil r a t i o on 

A p r i l the 1st, w i l l that operate to reduce the gas-oil r a t i o to the 

pool as a whole? 

A Yes, s i r , that w i l l have a very good e f f e c t on the gas-

o i l r a t i o f o r the entire pool. 

Q But does i t i n i t s e l f solve the problem of c o n t r o l l i n g 

the gas-oil r a t i o s i n the pool? 

A The l i m i t i n g gas-oil r a t i o w i l l reduce the production of 

gas i n the f i e l d , but i n no way w i l l i t improve the i n e f f i c i e n t proh 

ducers i f they have high gas-oil r a t i o at one rate of production. 

That similar r a t i o to some extent w i l l apply most anywhere. 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhibit No. 2, 

would you state what that shows? 

A Exhibit No. 2 shows the dispo s i t i o n of the gas production 

during the six month period; three months before proration, and thrlee 
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7 
months a f t e r i n the Caulkins properties i n t h i s South Blanco Pool. 

Q Now, according to the figu r e s which you have set out on 

Exhibit No. 2 under the heading "MCF Gas Wasted," what does that 

mean? 

A That i s the amount of gas that we were not able to eithe 

s e l l or use. 

Q Now, during the three months, December, January and Pebr 

ary, i t shows a decided increase In t h i s amount of gas. What accot 

f o r that situation? 

A During the month of December we had an allowable substar 

t i a l l y higher than i n January or February. The order s e t t i n g out 

the allowed rate of production f o r the f i e l d came out, I believe, i 

was issued on December the 6th, and p r i o r to that time we had been 

operating at a lower rate of production, and we stepped the rate of 

production up the remainder of the month i n order to s e l l the amour 

of o i l that we were e n t i t l e d to s e l l , but i n so doing, the amount 

of gas produced per day was increased considerably and we were not 

able to s e l l the same percentage as we had i n the previous months. 

Q. Well now, you have f a c i l i t i e s to take care of the gas 

that you had been producing p r i o r to that , do you not? 

A We have f a c i l i t i e s f o r taking care of about a l l the gas 

we produce, except there w i l l be peak loads that may at times cause 

some gas to be vented, and there are other times when conditions 

beyond our control make i t necessary to shut the compressor down. 

Our equipment i s designed to operate at a maximum pressure of 300 
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8 
pounds. I f the l i n e pressure on the purer exceeds tha t , i t shuts 

us down, and there have been occasions when tha t has happened. 

Q Now, was t h i s compressor i n s t a l l e d hy Caulkins O i l Com­

pany or i t s predecessor? 

A Yes, s i r , t h a t ' s r i g h t . 

Q Has Caulkins O i l Company made every e f f o r t to s e l l the 

gas produced along w i t h the o i l on t h i s pool? 

A Yes, we have made every e f f o r t to s e l l as much as we can 

Q, Now, has the i n s t i t u t i o n of p ro ra t ion created any specia 

problems i n connection w i t h t h i s operation? 

A The un l imi ted , or ra ther the lack of a lending gas -o i l 

r a t i o during the months of January and February made i t necessary 

f o r us to produce some high gas -o i l r a t i o wel l s i n order to operate 

them and keep f r e e z i n g and f l o o d i n g of the separators at a minimum. 

We have found i t best to operate them at a h igh rate of f l o w , and 

one w e l l I n p a r t i c u l a r , our No. 123 i n Section 7» 26, 6, has a 

r a t i o high enough that i t by i t s e l f , at the most e f f i c i e n t rate we 

can f l o w i t , i t w i l l more than load the system. We have to take 

care of i t . We can handle on up to three and a h a l f , f o u r m i l l i o n 

f e e t of gas. The compressor i t s e l f w i l l handle about one and a 

h a l f m i l l i o n , and we use roughly on© quarter m i l l i o n f o r f u e l , but 

the system i s so designed that I f the suction pressure on the com­

pressor exceeds 20 or 21 , 22 pounds, we get In to an overloaded con­

d i t i o n on the compressor engine, so we are l i m i t e d by those condi­

t ions on the amount of gas we can pass through our p l a n t , and f o r 

• 
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that reason we have had to shut wells i n while we produced the high 

gas-oil r a t i o wells. There are three wells actually that are bad 

offenders. 

Q Now, i n the event you were allowed to transfer the allow­

able from those wells to wells with the lower gas-oil r a t i o , would 

that solve that problem? 

A I think that would very nearly cure the trouble. 

Q With the r e s u l t that gas produced would be to a much 

larger extent saved and marketed, i s that correct? 

A Yes, I think we could get back, at least to -- we could 

cut the waste of i t down, at least to what i t was back I n September, 

October and November. 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhibit No. 3, 

Mr. Gray, what does that design to show? 

A The Exhibit No. 3 shows the comparison of reservoir space 

voided per b a r r e l of stock tank o i l produced during t h i s six month 

period. 

Q What i s the basis f o r your f i l i n g of the da i l y average 

reservoir voidage? 

A The d a i l y average reservoir voidage expressed i n barrels 

i s the space occupied by the o i l produced at reservoir conditions, 

the gas produced at reservoir conditions, and the water produced, 

the sum of the three. 

Q What are the basis f o r the other f i g u r e s shown on t h i s 
Exhibit? 
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10 
A The d a i l y water i n j e c t i o n i n bar r e l s i s the amount of 

water that we i n j e c t d a i l y . The d a i l y average water i n j e c t i o n of 

1306 barrels i s the net amount we inje c t e d . 

Q That would be the amount of water inject e d less the 

amount produced? 

A No, the amount produced i s included i n the d a i l y average 

reservoir voidage. The dail y water i s the t o t a l amount of water we 

i n j e c t per day. 

Q What i s t h i s f i g u r e , the net d a i l y average reservoir 

voidage? 

A That i s the difference between the water injected and th 

reservoir voidage. 

Q Now, how do you arr i v e at the l a s t f i g u r e , the l a s t c o l ­

umn of fi g u r e s , the barrels of voidage per --

A That i s column 1}., the d a i l y average o i l production I n 

barrels divided i n t o the net d a i l y average reservoir voidage, and i 

shows the number of barrels and the space voided per b a r r e l of stoc 

tank o i l produced. 

Q That column shows a decided increase i n the barrels of 

space voidage per barrels of o i l produced f o r the l a s t two months. 

How do you account f o r that? 

A That's due to gas production i n excess of that produced 

during the months of September, October and November. 

Q I s that as a re s u l t of the present system which requires 

you to produce your o i l from each i n d i v i d u a l well? 

e 

t 
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A Yes, i t is. However, the ratio w i l l be improved a great 

deal during the month of A p r i l when we have a l i m i t i n g gas-oil r a t i o , 

but I t I s not as low as i t could be i f we were permitted to operate 

on taking our o i l from the most e f f i c i e n t producer from the group. 

Q Based on your experience i n t h i s f i e l d , do you f e e l that 

i s an e f f i c i e n t operation, to void 1|..39 barrels of space per barrel 

of o i l produced? 

A No, I don't think i t i s an e f f i c i e n t rate because we 

have demonstrated that i t can be done wi t h less space, less space 

voidage• 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhibit No. ij., 

Mr. Gray, what i s that designed to show? 

A Exhibit ij. i s an application of the p r i n c i p a l of allowablje 

transfers and water i n j e c t i o n c r e d i t to the A p r i l , 1958 allowables 

authorized f o r the Caulkins property i n the South Blanco-Tocito O i l 

Pool. 

Q Now, i s that Exhibit based upon the proposals made i n thje 

proposals attached to the application i n t h i s case? 

A Yes, that shows the estimated r e s u l t s that can be obtained 

by producing the o i l from the most e f f i c i e n t producers. 

Q And what e f f e c t would those rules then have under the 

proposed rules -- under the operations, I should say? 

A The gas-oil r a t i o f o r a l l of the wells that are operated 

by Caulkins, which includes wells that would not p a r t i c i p a t e i n any 

allowable transfers and those that would. There are two wells that 
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w i l l not p a r t i c i p a t e i n the transfer of allowables. 

Q That i s two Caulkins wells you are t a l k i n g about? 

A Two Caulkins wells. The gas-oil r a t i o estimated to pro­

duce 687 barrels, as w i l l be required during the month of A p r i l , is 

2300. I f we were permitted to take the o i l from the w e l l that wou] 

produce i t most e f f i c i e n t l y and reduce the take from i n e f f i c i e n t 

wells to an amount that would give us just control and knowledge oi 

any change that might be taking place I n them, the gas-oil r a t i o 

would be l85i+ approximately. 

Q, I n other words, the proposals would allow you to produce 

the same amount of o i l and yet reduce your gas-oil r a t i o s f o r the 

pool, i s that correct? 

A I n working t h i s out, t h i s c r e d i t f o r gas-oil r a t i o as 

we have recommended, the c r e d i t f o r water injec t e d excuse me, aj 

we have recommended, i t would have the e f f e c t of permitting us to 

take the allowable f o r a penalized w e l l , and by having c r e d i t f o r 

water inject e d , correct the allowable to top allowable i f the w e l l 

were capable of making i t , and i n working i t out, we would, by re­

ceiving credit f o r the water inject e d , we would restore the top 

allowable wells to a top allowable of 81+2 barrels which would be 

produced with approximately the same amount of gas as 687« The 

penalized allowable could be produced. With the gas allowable, we 

estimate we could produce 687 barrels under the present rules or 

1,580,000 cubic f e e t . To produce 82j2 barrels from the most e f f i ­

cient wells would require 1,560,700 cubic f e e t , approximately the 
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13 
same amount of gas f o r l£0 bar re l s or so. 

Q Would you consider that a more e f f i c i e n t use of the ener 

avai lable i n the reservoi r — 

A Yes. 

Q — under the present rules? 

A Yes, very d e f i n i t e l y . 

Q Now, based upon your testimony and the Exh ib i t s 1 throug 

I4., can the s i t u a t i o n you ou t l ined be avoided by the select ive pro­

duction of wel l s i n the pool? 

A I th ink tha t the select ive production of the we l l s , that 

i s , f a v o r i n g the more e f f i c i e n t producers, would conserve reservoir 

energy and would help him minimize any surface waste of gas. 

Q Would i t r e su l t i n greater u l t imate recovery of o i l from 

the pool? 

A Yes, I th ink i t would. 

Q Do you have anything else you wish to add, Mr. Gray? 

A No, t h a t ' s a l l I have. 

MR. KELLAHIN: At t h i s time we would l i k e to o f f e r i n 

evidence Exh ib i t s 1 through l± i n c l u s i v e . 

MR. PORTER: Without ob jec t ion , they w i l l be admitted. 

MR. KELLAHIN: That i s a l l . 

MR. PORTER: Anyone have a quas t i o n of Mr. Gray? Mr. 

Nut te r . 

GROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. NUTTER: 

gy 
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Q Mr. Gray, I note tha t the most gas tha t was produced i n 

any of the s ix months as indica ted on Exh ib i t No. 1 was during the 

month of December, i s that correct? 

A That 's co r rec t . 

Q And at tha t time produced the most o i l than any of the 

s ix months, i s tha t correct? 

A Yes, s i r . The December production averaged 908 bar re l s 

a day. 

Q The highest GOR — Now, these GOR's tha t are shown here 

on Exhib i t 1 are produced GOR's, i s that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q The highest GOR i s during the month of January, i s i t 

not? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q And that was during the month of your lowest production? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q Do you think that with increased allowables and the de­

signation of so much o i l to each u n i t without the assignment of a l ­

lowables from one we l l to the other w i l l cause you to have high 

GOR's such as you had during the month of January? I s t h i s — i n 

other words, are these high GOR's responsible, are they the re s u l t 

of the low rate of production that you had during January? 

A No, s i r . I think not. During the month of December we 

were permitted to take the o i l from the wells that would produce 

e f f i c i e n t l y . During the months of January and February we were not 

I k 
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we had to take the allowable from each w e l l regardless of the gas 

product ion. 

Q Wel l , how did you do i t i n September, October, November 

and December? 

A Se lec t ive ly . We were f a v o r i n g the most e f f i c i e n t wel l s 

Q Wel l , w i t h the imposi t ion of the 2,000 to 1 gas -o i l r a t j 

tha t went i n t o e f f e c t A p r i l the 1st, do you th ink you w i l l get the 

high GOR that you have on t h i s Exhibi t? 

A No, we would not . The l i m i t i n g gas -o i l r a t i o w i l l reduc 

the poo l ' s t o t a l gas -o i l r a t i o , but i t w i l l not i n any way improve 

the e f f i c i e n c y of the wel l s that are i n c l i n e d to produce a l o t of 

gas. 

Q, Wel l , Mr. Gray, i s t h i s not true at any pool where you 

have some structures w i t h wel l s located high i n the s t ructure that 

produce a l o t of gas, i f you could t r ans fe r the allowable to those 

wel l s down the s t ructure and shut the wel l s on the top end, tha t 

you could reduce the GOR on the pool? 

A Yes, t h a t ' s co r rec t . 

Q I s t h i s a common prac t ice o rd ina r i l y? 

A O r d i n a r i l y , the ownership of the property w i l l not per­

mit a t r ans fe r of allowables except on a u n i t basis , and I am not 

as f a m i l i a r as I should be w i t h some of the larger pressure main­

tenance operations around over the country, but I believe i t i s 

where i t has been u n i t i z e d and where i t i s not a cooperative deal, 

they favor the producers. 

.0 
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Q Aside f rom a measure maintenance p r o j e c t , i s i t a commoi 

prac t ice to t r ans fe r the allowable f rom the we l l s on top of the 

s t ructure to the w e l l down the structure? 

A I t i s not common p rac t i ce , because i n nonunit ized or i n 

where the ownership i s d i v e r s i f i e d , i t can ' t very w e l l be done, bui 

tha t i s not the s i t u a t i o n we have here. 

Q Mr. Gray, do you have an opinion as to whether t h i s poo] 

has an MER, or a most e f f i c i e n t ra te of production, has a desirable 

ra te of production which you would l i k e not to see exceeded or not 

met? 

A We have no actual f i g u r e s on i t . We have not attempted 

to work i t out, but I do th ink tha t i t would be between 850 and 

1000 barre ls a day. 

Q This pool i s on 80-acre spacing, r i gh t ? 

A Yes. 

Q And i t does have the depth f a c t o r , does i t not? 

A Yes. 

Q Do you know what the depth f a c t o r — 

A The combination depth f a c t o r i s 2.77. 

Q With the allowable that the Commission has established 

f o r May, 1958, what w i l l the allowable be f o r the acreage I n t h i s 

pool? 

A I believe i t f i g u r e s 138 bar re l s per day. 139 b a r r e l s . 

Q How many wel l s do you have i n t h i s p r o j e c t , Mr. Gray, 

tha t can produce without being penalized on account of the 2,000 tc 

. 
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-

1 GOR l i m i t ? 

A There are three wel ls i n the group that would not be 

penalized. I believe t h a t ' s r i g h t . 

Q On Exh ib i t Ij. there i s an estimated ga s -o i l r a t i o . What 

i s the estimated gas -o i l r a t i o based on? 

A Those f i g u r e s are based on the l a t e s t in format ion avai l ­

able on the w e l l s . Part of i t was taken from the report f rom the 

month before of gas product ion, par t of i t i s recent t e s t s . 

Q Mr. Gray, I count s ix wel l s here which have GOR of less 

than 2,000. 

A The f i r s t w e l l , No. 109, i s a marginal w e l l . I t s cap­

a c i t y I s 27 b a r r e l s . No. 132, t h i s increase i n allowable w i l l mak« 

a marginal w e l l out of i t . I t s capacity i s 97 barre ls a day. Thia 

185 w e l l w i l l be a top allowable w e l l , also 127 and 129. 207 i s a 

penalty w e l l ; 182 i s a marginal w e l l ; 179 i s a penalty w e l l ; 177 is 

a penalty w e l l ; 132 i s a marginal w e l l w i t h a 97 b a r r e l capacity; 

129 i s a top w e l l ; 127 top w e l l , and 109 a marginal w e l l . 

Q Have you made an estimate of how much you can produce 

w i t h an allowable of 135 bar re l s and GOR of 2,000 to 1? 

A No, s i r , I have not . 

Q You may be able to achieve the desired rate of productic 

A I th ink we w i l l be permit ted to produce approximately 

the 8I4.2 bar re l s f rom the t o t a l we l l s i n the group tha t t h i s selec­

t i v e production would e n t i t l e us t o , i f we received c red i t f o r 

water i n j e c t e d and were permit ted to do the t r a n s f e r r i n g . But to 

1 
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Increase the production w i l l also increase the production of h igh 

ga s -o i l r a t i o w e l l s . The penalty appl ies , I be l ieve , on the gas 

l i m i t , which i s set by m u l t i p l y i n g the top permissible gas -o i l 

r a t i o by the allowable of the top u n i t i n the f i e l d , which would be 

2,000 times 139 ba r r e l s . The penalty f o r the we l l s i s f i g u r e d on 

that basis, by d i v i d i n g the actual g a s - o i l r a t i o i n t o the maximum 

permissible gas product ion, which would increase the allowable of 

the i n e f f i c i e n t w e l l s . 

Q Mr. Gray, on your Exh ib i t No. 2, I believe tha t i n the 

month of December more gas was produced than any other months, i s 

that correct? 

A Yes, that i s r i g h t . 

Q, And t h i s was during a per iod when you were tak ing the 

o i l f rom the desired wells? 

A Yes, tha t i s cor rec t , w i t h one q u a l i f i c a t i o n . During 

the month of December we were producing t h i s No. 179 w e l l continu­

ously, even though i t d id have a h igh ga s -o i l r a t i o and the reason 

f o r tha t was to obtain informat ion f o r con t ro l of the operat ion. 

We had s tar ted the i n j e c t i o n of water i n t o the No. 85 and No. 87 

we l l s , then discontinued i t , and we were t e s t i n g No. 179 at a rathe 

h igh ra te i n order to determine what e f f e c t i t would have on i t to 

help us trace the movement of water i n the r e se rvo i r . 

Q You weren't observing any GOR l i m i t a t i o n during December 

A During the month of December? 

Q Yes. 
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A No, I bel ieve the order permit ted us to produce the o i l 

f rom whatever wel l s we saw f i t . 

Q, Which order was that? 

A The one that was issued December t h e 6 t h . 

MR. NUTTER: 1 bel ieve t h a t ' s a l l . 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question of Mr. Gray? 

MR. COOLEY: Yes, s i r . 

QUESTIONS BY MR. COOLEY: 

,Q Mr. Gray, you stated one of the objects f o r t r ans f e r r i ng 

allowables o r d i n a r i l y was a d i v e r s i t y of ownership between wel l s or 

h igh structures and those wel l s which would make h igh g a s - o i l r a t i o 

Can you t e l l me what the r o y a l t y ownership i s i n the various leases 

i n t h i s pro jec t? 

A No, s i r , I can ' t t e l l you who they are or what t h e i r 

respective in te res t s are. 

Q Can you t e l l me whether they are common? 

A I bel ieve they are common to t h i s extent . There has bee 

an agreement worked out among the r o y a l t y owners that makes t h i s 

t h ing work. 

Q They are a l l Government leases, and the over r id ing 

r o y a l t i e s are adequately protected? 

A Yes, s i r . This t h ing has been i n operation now f o r thre 

or f o u r years, and there has been — apparently everyone i s w e l l 

s a t i s f i e d w i t h the operation of the th ing as f a r as t h e i r respecti-v 

in t e res t s are concerned, and the management of the accounting f o r 

s. 
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crude production — I mean tbe production of crude and gas. 

Q Would you elaborate, please, on your observations - - the 

p r e d i c t i o n that i f your proposal i s adopted, that greater u l t imate 

recovery w i l l be obtained? 

A One of the problems that we've encountered i n conducting 

t h i s operat ion was channeling, and we th ink tha t i t was p a r t i a l l y 

due to too h igh a-rate of i n j e c t i o n . We would p re fe r to keep the 

ra te of i n j e c t i o n as.Mow as possible to p a r t l y or at least minimize 

tha t condi t ion , and i n order to maintain pressures or con t ro l a de­

c l i n e , the rate of i n j e c t i o n has got to be e i the r equal to or at 

least i n propor t ion to the withdrawal , or space voidage. That I s 

one - -

Q W i l l the rate of i n j e c t i o n d i f f e r whether we adopt the 

proposed plan or remain on the e x i s t i n g w e l l by w e l l plan? 

A The space voidage per b a r r e l produced w i l l be less i f 

we produce less gas to get i t , and the amount of water that we neec 

to i n j e c t to take the place of the o i l and gas that has been w i t h ­

drawn would be' less a l so . 

Q Did you have another reason you were going to - -

A No, t h a t ' s about as f a r as I want to go on i t . 

MR. COOLEY: That 's a l l . Thank you very much. 

MR. PORTER: Mr. Utz, do you have a question? 

MR. UTZ: Yes, I d i d . 

QUESTIONS BY MR. UTZ: 

Q Mr. Gray, r e f e r r i n g to your Exh ib i t No. 2 under the 
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column e n t i t l e d "MCF Gas Wasted," does that mean that gas was vented 

to the air? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q What was your explanation as to the necessity of venting 

that gas? 

A We were unable to either use i t or compress i t and s e l l 

i t to El Paso Natural Gas Company. 

Q Due to the lack of compressor f a c i l i t i e s ? 

A I t was, f o r the moment, yes. We simply didn't have the 

capacity to do I t , and then there were some shutdowns of the com­

pressor beyond our control that OGCUTS almost every month. 

Q What i s the maximum pressure that you can transfer gas 

on your pressure system? 

A The rated capacity i.s 2j?0, and they gave us a safety 

f a c t o r that permitted us to go up to 300 pounds, but we have an 

automatic device that shuts i t down when the compressor reaches 

300 pounds; to go beyond that would not be a safe working pressure, 

Q Could you two-stage the gas and s e l l a l l your gas? 

A I t i s possible that we might, but i t would be a l i t t l e 

d i f f i c u l t to j u s t i f y the cost of doing i t on the amount of gas we 

are handling at the present time. The l i n e pressure i s supposed 

to remain a t , oh, I believe, approximately 2j?0 pounds. There are 

conditions that arise that even the gas company has a l i t t l e control 

over i n the way of freezing and one th i n g or another that causes 

those l i n e pressures to go up, and when that occurs, w i t h the equip-
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ment we have, a l l we can do i s shut down the compressor. There ha\e 

been times when we were even able to shut in wells to avoid wasting 

any gas that we had a market f o r , but when those things occur at 

night, there is l i t t l e you can do about i t except to take care of Jjt 

in the morning when operation are resumed for the day. During the 

months of September, October and November we were able to use or se3|l 

an average of 18 percent, and 18 percent of the t o t a l gas we sold 

that month would hardly be j u s t i f i c a t i o n fo r i n s t a l l a t i o n of more 

equipment. Now later, i f more wells are d r i l l e d and i t i s necess­

ary to handle more gas, i t might be possible to do that. 

Q Do you have any idea how much i t would cost to increase 

your compression f a c i l i t i e s to be able to produce that gas i n the 

line? 

A Well, no, I don't. I wouldn't hazard a guess on i t with­

out investigating i t more carefully. 

Q Now, referring to your Exhibit No. I | , Mr. Gray, I believe 

that i s an example of how you would l i k e to operate this f i e l d , Is 

i t not? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q Under your column entitled "Estimated Daily Gas Produc­

tion," the t o t a l i s l,9i+6,000. How much of that gas do you think 

you could sell? 

A I think that the average would be approximately the same 

as i t was during the months of September, October and November. We 

might even do better than that. 
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Q Approximately 88 percent of i t then? 

A Yes. 

Q Further down the column, the t o t a l f o r the wel l s not 

p a r t i c i p a t i n g i n the pressure maintenance u n i t , there i s a t o t a l ol 

over a m i l l i o n and a h a l f cubic f e e t , what happens to that gas? 

A I t i s put through the same system and through the same 

compressor. I am not sure that we are together on the volume ther< 

The maximum permissible gas production from each w e l l would be ap­

proximately 19ij.,000 f e e t apiece. The 1,^80,000 represents the t o t i 

produced by a l l of the w e l l s , those p a r t i c i p a t i n g and those not 

p a r t i c i p a t i n g . 

Q Are there any we l l s producing f rom the South Blanco-

Toci ta O i l Pool which do not put t h e i r gas i n t o your gathering sys­

tem? 

A We have only the wel l s tha t we operate connected to the 

compressor. 

Q, Are Texas Natural we l l s connected to your system? 

A No. 

Q What happens to the gas f rom those we l l s , do you happen 

to know? 

A As f a r as I know, i t i s f l a r e d . 

Q Would Caulkins O i l Company object to a n o - f l a r e order i j 

t h i s pool? 

A Inasmuch as we are compressing most of the gas that we 

produce, I t h ink that a n o - f l a r e order would have l i t t l e e f f e c t as 

E 
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f a r as we are concerned because we are disposing of most of the gas 

now, s e l l i n g i t or using i t . 

Q What you are saying i s tha t a no - f l a r e order would affecj t 

the Texas Natural we l l s more than i t would you? 

A Yes, s i r . 

MR. UTZ: That 's a l l I have. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question of Mr. Gray? 

MR. KELLAHIN: I f the cross examination i s through, I 

have a couple of more questions. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KELLAHIN: 

Q, Mr. Gray, you t e s t i f i e d i n response to a question, I be­

li e v e , by Mr. Nutter, that the MER, or the most e f f i c i e n t rate of 

production f o r t h i s pool you would guess would be eight hundred to 

a thousand barrels per day, i s that your testimony? 

A I t would be a guess. 

Q Would that be based on the wells presently producing i n 

the pool? 

A That I s correct. 

Q I n the event additional wells were d r i l l e d , you would 

revise that figure? 

A Of necessity, we would, yes. 

Q Now, i f you do not receive c r e d i t f o r water injec t e d anc 

the transfer of allowables as requested, would you be able to i n ­

crease that f i g u r e without increasing the GOR to the pool, the thousand 
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bar re l s per day under the present system? 

A No, I bel ieve the ga s -o i l r a t i o of 2300 ac tua l ly would 

increase, i t would of necessity increase. I f we take more o i l f r o r 

the i n e f f i c i e n t w e l l s , we must handle more gas to get i t , so tha t 

the gas -o i l r a t i o would increase and we would not be able to handle 

subs tan t i a l ly more than we have set up here. That i s about the 

capacity of the compressor, i f you are asking about the marketing 

of gas. 

Q Now, you, of course, have no assurance that the allowab] 

on t h i s pool w i l l continue at the l e v e l set f o r May? 

A 1 don»t . 

Q I n response to some questions by Mr. Utz, I would l i k e 

to c l a r i f y some poin ts there . Are the compressor f a c i l i t i e s adequs 

to take care of the gas i f the proposed ru l e s are adopted, i n your 

opinion? 

A With the present number of we l l s and producing them sele 

t i v e l y , we can take care o f , I ' d say 85, 86 percent of the gas. We 

would not be able to handle a hundred percent of i t f o r the reasons 

I have given be fo re . There are a number of things that w i l l cause 

the compressor to be shut down. 

Q Wel l , i n a pool of t h i s type, i s i t normal to have peak 

production periods o f o i l ? 

A There w i l l be times when your f l o w of gas w i l l be higher 

than i t i s at other times. 

Q Wel l , i s that because of the changes i n the producing 
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ra tes tha t you have to operate that? 

A Usually tha t i s caused by the producing rate and also 

the e f f i c i e n c y of the w e l l that happens to be producing at the tim< 

Q And does that also contr ibute to the s i t u a t i o n where yoi 

cannot handle the gas one hundred percent? 

A Frequently there w i l l be gas f l a r e d . When we f i r s t opei 

the w e l l up, p a r t i c u l a r l y I f i t has been shut i n f o r a few days, 

there w i l l be a gas head on i t that w i l l be more than the compress­

or can handle f o r a short t ime. 

Q Now, you have a two-stage compressor there, do you not? 

A Yes. 

Q I n other words, I f add i t iona l compressor f a c i l i t i e s were 

needed, i t would be a three-stage compressor to ra ise the pressures 

A Wel l , I bel ieve I would p re fe r to leave that to an equij. 

ment expert, the equipment that would su i t the job we have to do 

there . 

Q There has never been a n o - f l a r e order i n t h i s poo l , has 

there? 

A No. 

Q And Caulkins O i l Company or i t s predecessor v o l u n t a r i l y 

i n s t a l l e d t h i s compressor equipment to save the gas? 

A Yes, s i r . 

MR. KELLAHIN: That i s a l l . 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question? 

RECROSS EXAMINATION 

i . 
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BY MR. UTZ: 

Q Mr. Gray, could Caulkins O i l Company handle any addi t io] 

amount of gas? 

A No, s i r , not w i t h the present p ro r a t i on , not w i t h the 

present al lowables. During the month of February'we had a p r e t t y 

e f f i c i e n t run on tha t compressor. I t was operating, I be l ieve , 96 

percent of the t ime, but due to changes i n loading and one th ing 

and another i n operating our own w e l l s , that seems to be about the 

maximum amount of gas we are able to handle, a m i l l i o n two hundred 

f e e t a day on the average, which we sold E l Paso during the month 

of February. 

Q Then you would not be i n a p o s i t i o n to handle the gas 

f rom the Texas Natural wells? 

A No, s i r . 

MR. UTZ: That i s a l l . 

QUESTIONS BY MR. NUTTER: 

Q Mr. Gray, the two months on your Exh ib i t No. 1, i n whicl 

the GOR was more than a couple of thousand, were January and Febru­

ary, r i gh t ? 

A W i l l you repeat the question, please? 

Q I said the two months on your Exh ib i t No. 1 i n which tht 

GOR was more than a couple of thousand were January and February oi 

*£8, i s tha t correct? 

A W e l l , the average f o r September, October and November 

would be about 2600. 

l a l 
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Q But the average f o r January and February would be Ij200? 

A Yes, t h a t ' s approximately cor rec t . 

Q Do you happen to know offhand what the allowable rates 

of production authorized by the Commission f o r the San Juan Basin 

f o r those two months were? 

A Offhand, I don ' t . 

Q Assuming tha t the allowable i s i n the average of 10, 13 

ba r re l s , that would be an allowable comparable to what we have at 

the present t ime, would i t not? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q I s i t your opinion that t h i s h igh ga s -o i l r a t i o resulte< 

more f rom the i n a b i l i t y to have Caulkins O i l Company produce the 

o i l f rom the wel l s from which they desired to produce i t , or from 

the very low allowables that were i n that pool at that time? 

A I th ink i t i s due almost e n t i r e l y to the suspending or 

r e l ax ing of the l i m i t i n g gas -o i l r a t i o , and the requirement of — 

I mean the ru l e that required tha t each I n d i v i d u a l w e l l produce i t ; 

a l lowable . As an i l l u s t r a t i o n , during the month of December, we 

s tar ted w i t h Well No. 109, the gas -o i l r a t i o was 92[j., w i t h the pro­

duction of 662 bar re l s ; the month of February 91i+, w i t h I4.09 barrels 

Q I n other words, the gas production has remained v i r t u a l ^ 

constant while the o i l production went down? 

A The gas -o i l r a t i o d id not change appreciably even thougl 

there was a d i f fe rence i n production f rom the w e l l . That i s a 

pumping w e l l , and there are f l u c t u a t i o n s from month to month i n th< 
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29 
t o t a l amount o f o i l we take f r o m i t , which i s i n f l u e n c e d by, t r o u b l e 

and what no t t h a t we have w i t h the pump equipment, b u t I would l i k e 

to go on w i t h W e l l No. 123• Dur ing the month o f December we p r o ­

duced 39 b a r r e l s f r o m the w e l l , d u r i n g the month o f February , we 

produced a thousand and seven b a r r e l s . The g a s - o i l r a t i o o f the 

w e l l i n December was I4.23I, g a s - o i l r a t i o i n February was 1927. No* 

most o f the o the r w e l l s i n th© group had lower g a s - o i l r a t i o s durir . 

the months of February than they d i d d u r i n g the month o f December. 

Does t h a t answer your quest ion? 

MR. NUTTER: 1 b e l i e v e so, thank y o u . 

MR. PORTER: Any f u r t h e r ques t ions o f Mr . Gray? The 

wi tness may be excused. 

(Witness excused) 

MR. KELLAHIN: G a l l Mr . H o l l a n d as our next w i t n e s s . 

ART HOLLAND 

c a l l e d as a w i t n e s s , h a v i n g been f i r s t d u l y sworn on oa th , t e s t i f i e 

as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KELLAHIN: 

Q State your name, p lease , s i r . 

A A . F . H o l l a n d . 

Q By whom are you employed, Mr. Hol land? 

A I am employed by Caulk ins O i l Company.-

Q I n what p o s i t i o n ? 

A I am i n charge of t h e i r p r o d u c t i o n department . 
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Q You have previously t e s t i f i e d before t h i s Commission as 

an expert engineer and had your q u a l i f i c a t i o n s accepted, have you 

not? 

A Yes, s i r , I have. 

MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness 1 q u a l i f i c a t i o n s accept­

able? 

MR. PORTER: Yes, s i r , they are. 

Q Mr. Holland, are you f a m i l i a r with the operations of 

Caulkins O i l Company i n the South Blanco-Tocito O i l Pool? 

A Yes, I have followed the operation of that f i e l d f o r 

approximately six years. 

Q Now, the water i n j e c t i o n program now under way i n that 

pool was commenced In October of 19f?i+ hy order of t h i s Commission, 

was i t not? 

A That i s correct. 

Q Do you have any present opinion as to the effectiveness 

of t h i s program? 

A The program has been i n operation approximately four an 

a h a l f years. Our analysis of the f i e l d i s that there are approxi 

mately 18,000,000 barrels of o i l i n place i n the reservoir under 

natural production. 

MR. NUTTER: I s that at the present time? 

A Present developed l i m i t s . We include 18,000,000 barrel 

of o i l under natural production, which means we estimate that o i l 

recovery would amount to approximately Ij., 000,000 barrels. With th 
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water i n j e c t i o n project we believe that o i l recovery w i l l be i n ­

creased and that ultimate recoveries from the f i e l d w i l l range i n 

values of 6 to 7 m i l l i o n barrels. We think tiaat we can secure an 

additi o n a l two or three m i l l i o n barrels by t h i s water i n j e c t i o n 

p r o j e c t . Also, the reservoir i s believed to have i n i t i a l l y con­

tained approximately 25 b i l l i o n cubic f e e t of gas. That includes 

the gas i n solution with the o i l and the gas i n the gas cap. The 

gas cap l i m i t s have not been defined, so our estimates of that gas 

necessarily are subject to i n t e r p r e t a t i o n . 

Q Have you had any problems i n connection with the opera­

t i o n of t h i s water i n j e c t i o n program? 

A We've had our share of problems which I think are i n ­

herent i n an operation of t h i s type. We, at one time, injected 

rather large quantities of water i n some poor type sand condition 

wells and we have channeling i n the reservoir i n another area of 

the reservoir where we used a wetter i n j e c t i o n w e l l . We have i n ­

jected approximately 2 m i l l i o n barrels of water. We think that th)e 

o i l displacement e f f i c i e n c y i s good. 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhibit No. 5 

Mr. Holland, w i l l you state what that is? 

A Exhibit No. 5 shows the South Blanco-Tocito Pool area. 

On the map, the area i s divided i n t o two segments f o r proration 

purposes. One area, delineated i n blue, i s an area determined to 

not be associated with the water i n j e c t i o n p r o j e c t . I t was desig­

nated i n that manner because the other operator i n the pool i s not 
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32 
i n j e c t i n g water or gas. The area also Includes the o f f s e t wells 

to that property, which are operated by Caulkins O i l Company. The 

area delineated i n yellow I s an area that we determine to be asso­

ciated with the water i n j e c t i o n project and f o r which we ask that 

we be allowed t o produce o i l from wells having the lowest gas-oil 

r a t i o , plus not being penalized f o r wells i n that area that do hav 

r a t i o s exceeding the two thousand t o one l i m i t . 

Q, By not being penalized, do you mean receive credit f o r 

water injected? 

A That i s correct. Our reasoning i s that by replacing 

the energy I n the reservoir, we should not be penalized with the 

l i m i t i n g gas-oil r a t i o f o r t h i s area. 

Q, For what reason have you included the properties of — 

or set t i n g the Texas Natural properties i n the nonparticipating 

area, Mr. Holland? 

A We propose that they be prorated I n accordance w i t h the 

ex i s t i n g state-wide plan. The other areas I've previously men­

tioned, we propose that we be allowed to transfer o i l from wells 

of high r a t i o t o wells of low r a t i o s and also not be penalized. 

We don't think t h i s i s a new plan, we copied the plan from other 

projects, i t ' s not new. 

Q Well, would the Caulkins property Included i n the non-

p a r t i c i p a t i n g area proper, a f f e c t the buffer zone between your 

zone and the zone of the Texas Natural? 

A We believe i t would. 
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Q Would I t , i n e f f e c t , protect the cor r e l a t i v e r i g h t s of 

Texas Natural? 

A Yes, that i s correct. And i t i s along the l i n e s the 

way other operators have handled similar problems i n other areas 

where the of f s e t wells are prorated i n the same manner. 

Q Now, Mr. Holland, are you f a m i l i a r with the r o y a l t y 

i n t e r e s t ownership i n the property shown on Exhibit 5? 

A Yes, s i r , I am. I am f a m i l i a r with the r o y a l t y interes 

underlying the Caulkins O i l Company leases. I t i s common through­

out the area of the Tocito production. 

Q And would the adoption of the rules as proposed by Cau] 

kins O i l Company create any problems i n connection with r o y a l t i e s 

or overriding royalties? 

A Since the ownership i s common, i t would not. 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhibit No. 6 

would you state what that shows? 

A Exhibit No. 6 i s a graphical representation of the pro­

ducing values of the South Blanco-Tocito reservoir since inceptior 

I t shows the bottom hole pressure record, the da l l y o i l and gas 

production record, and the gas-oil r a t i o record. The s i g n i f i c a n t 

things that we believe are iM the record, are that i t shows that 

18 d i f f e r e n t reservoir pressure surveys have been conducted to 

satu r i i w the operation of t h i s f i e l d . Since water i n j e c t i o n was 

commenced over the approximate four and a h a l f year period reser­

v o i r pressure has dropped an estimated 182 pounds. We think that 
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that d e f i n i t e l y shows an a r res t ing of the bottom hole pressure de­

c l ine f o r t h i s type of f i e l d . Anotiaer item that has already been 

brought out by Exh ib i t s i s the increase i n gas -o i l r a t i o s during 

the past several months* pe r iod . As i s shown by the dotted l i n e 

on the graph, there has been a ra ther large increase, which was 

occasioned by not being allowed to s e l ec t ive ly produce the w e l l s . 

We hard ly are i n favor of p ro ra t i on , but t h i s was an emergency 

s i t u a t i o n and i t d id increase the ga s -o i l r a t i o appreciably. ' 

Q Now, do you consider a pressure drop and bottom hole 

pressure drop of 182 pounds i n fou r years a s i g n i f i c a n t drop? 

A Not f o r t h i s type of r e se rvo i r . We have add i t iona l dat 

tha t w i l l show the change before water i n j e c t i o n and a f t e r water 

i n j e c t i o n . 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhib i t No.7, 

w i l l you t e l l us what that i s designed to show? 

A This Exhibit i s a summarization of the o i l , gas, water, 

and bottom hole pressure informat ion f o r the poo l . Since incep­

t i o n , the f i e l d has produced approximately 2,300,000 bar re l s of o3 

The bottom hole pressure declined before commencement of water i n ­

j e c t i o n and there was one pound drop f o r each 3,165 barre ls of o i l 

produced. Since i n j e c t i n g water, there has been a one pound drop 

f o r 9,00i|. bar re l s of o i l produced, which means that there has beer 

a decrease i n the bottom hole pressure decline three times the 

value before commencement of water i n j e c t i o n . That means tha t 

energy has been conserved which can be used to produce add i t i ona l 

a 
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ultimate o i l recovery. Th© gas-oil r a t i o of the f i e l d has remaineld 

p r a c t i c a l l y constant i n the past six and a h a l f years that the f i e l d 

has been i n operation. Th© o v e r a l l gas-oil r a t i o was llj.0 cubic 

fe e t per b a r r e l . With t h i s type of f i e l d , under normal operation 

due t o depletion, those r a t i o s increased by rather large amounts. 

By taking i n t o consideration the replacing of energy i n the reser­

v o i r , since commencement of water i n j e c t i o n , one b a r r e l of water 

has replaced approximately 680 cubic f e e t of gas. Deducting the 

amount of gas determined by using an equivalent value, the produa 

ing gas-oil r a t i o , since commencement of water i n j e c t i o n , i s four 

hundred and t h i r t y - t h r e e cubic feet per barr©l. That would be the 

low solution gas-oil r a t i o s . Since commencement of th© water i n ­

j e c t i o n operation, f o r each four barrels of o i l , gas, and water 

removed from the reservoir, three barrels of water hav© replaced 

it,which means that there has been a material decrease i n the 

amount of space and energy removed from the reservoir. 

Q, Well, t h i s tabulation shows the producing gas-oil r a t i c 

g iving c r e d i t f o r water i n j e c t i o n . Approximately what t o t a l f i g u r e 

would that represent, water inj©ction as against cubic f e e t of gasj? 

A To do the same thing, maintain the same l e v e l of pres­

sure, i t would have required th© i n j e c t i o n of an excess of 2 b i l l J o n 

cubic f e e t of gas. I would l i k e to point out on© other t h i n g , anc, 

that i s that since water i n j e c t i o n has started, th© property, the 

Caulkins O i l Company leases have produced a m i l l i o n six thousand 

barrels of o i l , with a 182 pound pressure drop. To achieve th© 
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36 
recoveries that we have predicted from the f i e l d , using the higher 

value of 7,000,000 barrels, i t would require approximately three 

times, an ad d i t i o n a l three times t h i s amount of o i l . Projecting 

the pressure decline on th© same basis, i t would mean that we woul d 

recover the predicted ultimate recovery with an addit i o n a l 600 

pound pressure drop, which means the ultimate o i l recovery would 

b© achieved with approximately 1200 pounds of reservoir pressure 

s t i l l remaining, so allowing the pressure analysis, th© ultimate 

recoveries predicted are very reasonable. Another item i s the 

analysis of the gas production. Prom Caulkins O i l Company's 

leases, 3>860,000 cubic feet of gas have been produced. The gas 

production from the Texas Natural Rincon wells i s not known, but 

w© estimate i t w i l l be at least another b i l l i o n cubic f e e t . That 

would mean to date that 5 b i l l i o n cubic fe e t of gas have been usee 

f o r the production of o i l from t h i s reservoir. There was an e s t i ­

mated 25 b i l l i o n cubic feet of gas i n i t i a l l y , leaving an addition?.1 

20 b i l l i o n cubic feet of gas available i n th© reservoir t o recover 

the predicted ultimate recoveries. Since f i v e b i l l i o n f e e t has 

allowed the recovering of approximately 2,3^0,000 barrels, which 

represents about one-third of the predicted recoveries, projecting 

that same r a t i o , i t would mean that 10 b i l l i o n a d d i t i o n a l cubic feot 

of gas would be necessary to achieve the o i l recoveries predicted, 

and using the gas i n the manner that we have, we know that there 

i s an excess of that available. 

Q Now, t h i s Exhibit shows that you are not operating a 
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complete pressure maintenance p r o j e c t . There has been some declin 

i n pressures, has there not? 

A Yes, s i r , that i s correct. One of the p r i n c i p a l reasonls 

f o r such a decline i s that on the western edge of the pool there i 

a gas cap, and we have, to some degree, l i m i t e d our i n j e c t i o n to 

prevent moving o i l up i n t o the gas cap and being forever l o s t . 

Q Now, i f the Commission allows the f l e x i b i l i t y of opera­

ti o n s as proposed i n the rules submitted i n connection with t h i s 

application, w i l l your reservoir management be more e f f i c i e n t , i n 

your opinion? 

A We think so, and I would l i k e to introduce Exhibit No. 7, 

which i s a p l a t of the l a t e s t gas-oil r a t i o information available. 

These r a t i o s that are shown, that i s , most of the r a t i o s , were 

taken from o i l and gas measured during the month of March, and i n ­

clude a t o t a l month's production f o r two wells. Tests were a v a i l ­

able during the month of A p r i l , which were es s e n t i a l l y the same as 

the March f i g u r e s , but since they were l a t e r f i g u r e s , I have used 

them. Now, what they show — what t h i s Exhibit shows i s that the 

high gas-oil r a t i o wells are p r i n c i p a l l y high on structure, or 

close to the gas cap. The higher portions of the f i e l d are to the 

south and to the west; the lower portions of the f i e l d are to the 

north and to the east. For an example, our w e l l T-123 i s one of 

the higher wells on structure i n th© f i e l d . I t has a r a t i o I n ex­

cess of 13,000 cubic feet per b a r r e l . A well low on structure 

would be, f o r example, our well T-129. I t had a r a t i o of 731 cubic 
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f e e t per b a r r e l , another w e l l , T-179, although i t i s i n the center 

of the f i e l d , i s a high w e l l s t r u c t u r a l l y . The r a t i o i s 9,000 

cubic f e e t per day. Now, what we propose t o do with t h i s transfer 

of allowable plan i s take the o i l , f o r example, that would be as­

signed t o wel l T-179 and transfer i t to a wel l lower on structure, 

f o r example, T-129 and produce o i l more e f f i c i e n t l y . 

MR. PORTER: I believe your discussion had to do with 

Exhibit No. 8. You referred to i t as Exhibit No. 7. 

A That i s correet. I would l i k e to change that f o r the 

record. Thank you. 

Q Would that r e s u t l , then, l n your opinion, i n more e f f i ­

cient use of the reservoir energy available? 

A I believe so. The lower the value of the producing gas} 

o i l r a t i o , the greater and value of the ultimate o i l recovery we 

think we can a r r i v e . 

Q And would I t , i n f a c t , have a greater ultimate recovery 

from the pool? 

A We th i n k so. The more energy we can conserve i n bring­

ing o i l to the surface, the greater should be our ultimate o i l re­

covery. 

Q Have you completed your discussion of Exhibit No. 8, Mi' 

Holland? 

A Yes, I t h ink t h a t ' s a l l . 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhib i t No.9, 

w i l l you state what that i s designed to show? 
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A Exhibit No. 9 i s a representation of one of the 18 d i f ­

f erent bottom hole pressure surveys that have been conducted i n the 

f i e l d . This survey was taken during the f i r s t part of t h i s month. 

I t shows i n d e t a i l the w e l l pressures, the average of time, which 

was 1798 pounds per square inch, and supports our contention that 

there has been a drop of 182 pounds since inception of the water 

i n j e c t i o n p r o j e c t . 

Q Referring to what has been marked Exhibit No. 10, w i l l 

you state what that is? 

A Exhibit No. 10 I s a graphical record of the manner i n 

which water was injected i n t o the f i e l d . At one time rather high 

I n j e c t i o n rates were used, and at that time, we had the channeling 

that I mentioned, i n which we spent approximately six months to a 

year i n tr a c i n g water movement through the reservoir to f i n d out 

what the trouble was and found that one area. The area where we 

are now I n j e c t i n g water, the program i s operating e f f i c i e n t l y . I t 

also shows that there have not been great Increases i n the amount 

of water produced from the f i e l d . At the present time, the water 

production averages three to four hundred barrels per day. I t 

shows that of the three and a h a l f m i l l i o n barrels of water that 

have been injected, approximately three m i l l i o n barrels of that 

had stayed i n the ground, so that means i t i s displacing o i l i n the 

reservoir. 

Q And that doesn't indicate that there has been any cycling 

of water i n t h i s operation, does i t ? 
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M. 
A No, s i r , i t doesn't. There w i l l be, I n water in j e c t i o i f i 

projects., there w i l l be water produced, and from our records, we 

t h i n k that the i n j e c t i o n .is eff i c i e n t and i s recovering additiona 

quantities of o i l . 

Q Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhibit No. 4.1, 

w i l l you state what that is? 

A Exhibit No. 11 i s a graphical chart showing the reser­

v o i r voidage. That i s , the barrels of combined o i l and water re­

moved; the amount of space replaced by water i n j e c t i o n , and the 

difference between the two. I t shows also why reservoir pressure 

i s not being e n t i r e l y maintained. There i s a difference between 

the gross reservoir voidage and the water injected during the pas 

six months. This difference has averaged about f i f t e e n to eight­

een hundred barrels of water per day. During the month of March, 

which i s not shown on t h i s chart because corrected production 

f i g u r e s were not available at the time they were prepared, the 

difference w i l l amount to about 800 barrels per day during the 

month of A p r i l . Under the present pipeline proration plan of 

ij.20 barrels from the f i e l d , water i n j e c t i o n should exceed reser­

v o i r voidage. We should have, i n excess of water inject e d , about 

700 barrels per day. I t shows a r e s t o r a t i o n of reservoir energy. 

Q Then, i n your opinion, would you say that increased 

o i l recovery w i l l r e s u l t as a r e s u l t of t h i s operation? 

A Our analysis of i t i s that there w i l l be two to three 

m i l l i o n barrels of additional o i l recovered. 
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Q, Now, r e f e r r i n g to what has been marked as Exhib i t No. 12 y 

w i l l you state what that shows? 

A Exhib i t No. 12 i s a cumulative chart of t h i s same reser­

v o i r p i c t u r e . I t shows that since commencement of water i n j e c t i o n , 

that the net voidage, which means the amount of o i l -gas and water, 

tha t was not replaced by water, has g rea t ly declined over the l i f e 

of the proper ty . Gross voidage has exceeded s ix m i l l i o n ba r r e l s . 

During the per iod of water i n j e c t i o n , the voidage amounted to 

J+, 17k., 009 ba r r e l s . The water i n j e c t e d amounted to 3,1+38,513 b a r r e l S . 

The d i f fe rence i s 1,335,1+96 ba r r e l s . I t shows that f o r each f o u r 

bar re l s of combined o i l -gas and water removed, that three barre ls 

of water were replaced i n the r e se rvo i r . Another item i s that i n 

replacing the space voided by o i l -gas and water, the gas equivalent 

of the water i n j e c t e d amounted to 2,019,190 cubic f e e t , or repre­

sented approximately 75 percent of the gas produced. I t means that 

a major po r t i on of the reservoi r energy and the pressure maintains 

i s being maintained. 

Q Mr. Holland, I am somewhat confused at t h i s p o i n t . Do 

you have another exhib i t? 

A No, that* s a l l . 

Q Now, are you f a m i l i a r w i th the proposed ru les which were 

attached to the app l ica t ion i n t h i s case? 

A Yes, s i r , I am. They provide, No. 1 , f o r the t r ans fe r 

of allowables tha t I ' v e mentioned f rom wel l s of h igh ga s -o i l r a t i o 

to we l l s of low o i l r a t i o . The proposed r u l i n g s provide that a 
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schedule w i l l be prepared each month showing the Commission how th: 

transfer i s t o be accomplished so that they can fo l l o w the programs 

The rules also provide a means of t r a n s l a t i n g the amount of water 

injec t e d i n t o a gas equivalent and applying that as a cr e d i t agains 

wells of high gas-oil r a t i o . The transfer of the allowable, then, 

from these wells w i l l also be shown on the schedule submitted t o t l 

Commission. The proposed rules also divide the area i n t o two pror 

posed areas f o r proration purposed. That i s , one area w i l l be pro­

rated as presently employing state-wide proration r u l e s , and the 

other would incorporate the features that we have mentioned. 

Q I n the event any other operator i n the pool wishes to 

par t i c i p a t e i n the water i n j e c t i o n program, would you have any ob­

jec t i o n to the same rules applying to the pool as a whole? 

A We would not. We would f e e l i t would be a cred i t f o r 

water i n j e c t e d . On a state-wide basis, i t would be an a t t r a c t i v e , 

economical promotional feature toward securing additional o i l f o r 

the state. 

Q Are the rules which Caulkins O i l Company proposed i n 

t h i s case i n e f f e c t I n other pools or pools similar thereto? 

A For the State of New Mexico, one project i n p a r t i c u l a r 

has a gas i n j e c t i o n p r o j e c t , the Langley gas i n j e c t i o n p r o j e c t , anc 

i t i s my understanding that there was no penalty there, and the 

allowables were assigned on a unit basis and the o i l and gas could 

be produced from any w e l l i n the pool at the dis c r e t i o n of the 

operator f o r the most e f f i c i e n t operations, and i n other states, 

s 

. 

t 
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there are qui te a number of p ro jec t s and most of them have the 

fea tures we have out l ined wherein they allow t rans fe r of allowables 

f o r the most e f f i c i e n t operation of the u n i t , and No. 2, they a l l o i 

c r ed i t e i the r f o r i n j e c t e d water or gas against producing gas -o i l 

r a t i o s . As I say, i t i s not new, i t i s something we have copied. 

Q Now, i n your opinion, would the adoption of these ru les 

r e s u l t I n a more e f f i c i e n t operation of t h i s pool? 

A I believe i t w i l l . F i r s t and f o r e m o s t , i £ would al low 

us to produce at a lower gas -o i l r a t i o . Another f ea tu re , i t would 

allow us t o , I n some degree, con t ro l the movement of water through 

the reservoi r by producing o i l i n d i f f e r e n t areas. We can somewhal 

con t ro l the pressure i n the reservoi r and con t ro l the movement of 

water. By doing a l l of those th ings , we should be able to recover 

add i t i ona l amounts of o i l f rom the poo l . 

Q I t would then r e s u l t I n the prevention of waste as de­

signed by the statutes? 

A By the recovering of add i t i ona l amounts of o i l , waste 

would be prevented, yes. 

Q And would co r re l a t ive r i g h t s and operators and r o y a l t y 

owners be protected? 

A We t h i n k so. 

Q, Do you have anything f u r t h e r you wish to comment on, Mr, 

Holland? 

A I believe t h a t ' s a l l . 

MR. KELLAHIN: At t h i s time we would l i k e to o f f e r i n 

I 

r 
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evidence Exhibits No. 5 through 12 inclusive, and we would also lilfe 

to o f f e r as an exh i b i t i n t h i s case the proposed rules which were 

attached to the application f i l e d by the applicant. 

MR. PORTER: Without objection, they w i l l be admitted. 

We w i l l have a ten-minute recess. 

(Recess) 

MR. PORTER: The hearing w i l l come to order, please. Mf. 

Holland, w i l l you take the stand, please. 

Does anyone have any questions of Mr. Holland? 

MR. NUTTER: Yes, s i r . 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. NUTTER: 

Q Mr. Holland, do I understand c o r r e c t l y that your proposi­

t i o n i n t h i s case i s that you would you propose that Caulkins 

receive c r e d i t on the gas-oil r a t i o on the high GOR wells or on al!. 

of the wells? Receive credit f o r a l l of the wells or just on the 

high GOR? 

A Just on the high GOR w i t h i n the area we delineated at 

t h i s p a r t i c u l a r time. There would be three wells with r a t i o s i n 

excess of 2000 to 1 to receive c r e d i t . 

Q And the equivalent f a c t o r of some 680 cubic feet per 

ba r r e l i s the factor you have used? 

A At the present time i t would be about 61+5• 

Q Now, a f t e r you received c r e d i t on the GOR* s f o r the i n ­

jected water and you chose t o shut a w e l l I n , would you transfer 

kk 
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the unpenalized allowable for that well, after i t had received i t a 

credit f o r the water injected, to the other wells? 

A We would probably — i t would work l i k e t h i s . Take for 

instance, Well T-177. The well has a gas-oil r a t i o of 1+300 cubic 

feet per barrel. Under the present gas-oil r a t i o l i m i t , and under 

a 35 barrel per day basic unit allowable, the penalized allowable 

would be barrels per day, because we are injecting water replac­

ing reservoir energy. The allowable of that well would be assignee 

at 97 barrels of o i l per day. We would obtain that by a formula 

which was presented i n these proposed rules which applies the wate: 

given, a gas equivalent, allowing increase gas production. I t 

would bring the allowable up to the 97 barrels per day, then we 

would l i k e to take the major portion of that 97 barrels and produc 

i t from a well having a lower gas-oil r a t i o . And, as I say, we 

have copied th i s plan. That i s the way they have handled the pro­

blem i n other water injections or gas injection areas. 

Q How many barrels per day do you Inject on the average 

at the present time? 

A At the present time we are injecting 2300 barrels per 

day. 

Q So i n effect you would have 61̂ 5 times 2300 as the credi 

that you would receive with the compressibility factor that you hare 

in your application? 

A We would deduct the injected water we are producing. 

Q So you would have something i n the range of 2000 barrelb 

lj.5 
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of net Injected water per day? 

A Yes. 

Q, And — 

A And at present we are i n j e c t i n g enough water so that i t 

w i l l raise the allowable of those three wells to top u n i t allowable, 

Q Would you propose any sort of a maximum rate of produc­

t i o n that any wel l could have? 

A We have made no such recommendation. I t has been done 

i n other places. Those that we have seen range from double u n i t 

allowable up to 3%Q barrels per day. I f a l i m i t I s placed here, ŵ  

would l i k e to have i t placed around 300 barrels per day. 

Q That would be s l i g h t l y i n excess of double the uni t 

allowable at t h i s time, would i t not? 

A Yes, i t would be. 

Q Rather than a f l a t l i m i t a t i o n being placed on a w e l l , 

would Caulkins be agreeable to a fa c t o r of say two times the normalL 

un i t allowable being assigned as the maximum any w e l l could receivp? 

A As I understand i t , we would be permitted to transfer 

up to two times the allowable. I thin k we could produce a l i t t l e 

more e f f i c i e n t l y i f we had a higher l i m i t , but i f th© Commission 

establishes t h a t , that l i m i t , why n a t u r a l l y we w i l l produce our 

wells that way. 

Q, How many producing wells are i n the area outlined i n 

yellow on Exhibit 5? 

A I believe there are nine. Nine. 
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i Q How many of these wells do you fee l are capable of pro­

ducing much i n excess of the present allowable? 

A In excess of double the present unit allowable? 

Q In excess of the present unit allowable. 

A I believe six of the nine. 

Q Mr. Holland, has Caulkins Oil Company ever given any 

consideration to reinjection of gas i n this pool? 

A Yes, s i r , we have. 

Q, Do you think that would improve the ultimate recovery 

of the pool? 

A Well, i t could possibly to a small degree. Our observa­• 

tions of the f i e l d performance are that gas and gas alone i s not 

a very e f f i c i e n t mechanism. Before the injection of water, some 

of the wells i n the early part of their producing l i f e had extreme 

increases i n gas-oil ratios. In addition to that, we had some 

relative permeability measures made, and a l l of that data indicate l 

that gas injection was very i n e f f i c i e n t , so — 

Q That was as a means of maintaining the pressure i n the 

pool and not considering water pressure maintenance with the gas, 

i s that true? 

A I t was considered separately and i n conjunction with 

the water, yes, s i r . 

Q And injection of gas i n either case didn't add material J-y 

to the ultimate recovery? 

- A We f e l t i f we could do the job with water we were dupli 
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eating e f f o r t . I f we inject gas we would have to come back with 

water. We haven't been able to work out a cooperative plan a l l 

over the f i e l d and we think that we can do a better job with water 

than we can with gas. 

Q I note, Mr. Holland, that under the best of conditions, 

as depicted on Mr. Gray's Exhibit 2, that a certain percentage of 

gas i s wasted. I just wondered i f there might not be a useful 

benefit obtained from that gas by injecting i t into the gas cap 

rather than f l a r i n g i t ? 

A We don't l i k e to f l a r e gas either, and I think that mos 

of the gas f l a r i n g i s during peak periods, during peak loads, and 

I t ' s occasioned by the inherent producing characteristics of wells 

where you flow them at intervals and produce them that way to most 

e f f i c i e n t l y get your o i l . This type of gas production has those 

lows and those peaks. Essentially, we think that the gas that i s 

vented represents those peaks. 

Q I see. This i s not a continual venting of gas wvery dafcr 

of the month? 

A No, s i r . 

MR. NUTTER: I believe that's a l l . Thank you. 

QUESTIONS BY MR. UTZ: 

Q Mr. Holland, when did you f i r s t discover channeling i n 

this project? 

A I f my memory i s r i g h t , about a year and a half ago. 

Q I t was about a year and a half ago that you ran into 
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this condition? 

A The f i r s t step was taken i n May of 1956; that would be 

nearly two years ago. 

Q What was your percent of water production before this 

occurrence before channeling? 

A Field total? 

Q Yes. 

Q I'd estimate around 50 percent. I don't believe we evê ? 

produced over f i v e or six hundred barrels of water per day, maybe 

50 or 60 percent. 

Q, 50? 

A That figure i s substantially lower now. 

Q That was my next question. Do you know whit I t i s now? 

A During the month of February i t was I4.3 percent. 

Q Would you consider that a substantial decrease? 

A Well, there has been no increase. I think one of our 

Exhibits shows t h i s , the amount of our water production, and i t ' s 

been a declining situation. 

Q Your percent of water production i s declining now? 

A Yes. 

MR. UTZ: That 's a l l the questions I have. 

MR. PORTER: Any f u r t h e r questions of Mr. Holland? I f 

not, t h e witness may be excused. 

(Witness excused) 

MR. KELLAHIN: I f the Commission please, tha t concludes 

k9 
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So 

our case. I would, however, li k e to make a closing statement afte? 

other statements have been made, i f any. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone have any further testimony? 

MR. Bo«dler , Mr. Porter, I am B i l l Bo«41er » repre­

senting El Paso Natural Gas Product, El Paso Natural Gas Product 

Company i s sole purchaser i n the South Blanco-Tocito Oil Pool, i n 

Rio Arriba County, New Mexico, and urges the Commission to adopt 

Caulkins Oil Company1s application as submitted to the Commission. 

El Paso Natural Gas Company Products Company feels that special 

rules should be permitted to allow a unit allowable to th i s water 

injection project i n order to prevent waste and protect correla­

tive rights. Thank you. 

MR. STANLEY: My name i s S. J. Stanley. I represent 

Benson-Montin-Greer D r i l l i n g Corporation. We believe i n the prin­

cipal of secondary recovery or a pressure maintenance project such 

as t h i s one in order to better u t i l i z e reservoir energy and prevent 

waste. Also, we believe that inasmuch as secondary recovery or 

pressure maintenance projects result i n greater ultimate recovery 

of o i l , the Commission should encourage the formation of these pro­

jects and credit for net water injected, as applied against high 

gas-oil r a t i o wells, i s a minimum Incentive that the Commission 

can grant to encourage secondary recovery or pressure maintenance 

projects. Caulkins* request for credit for net water injected as 

applied against high gas-oil r a t i o wells Involves a very small 

additional allowable for such a project. We believe i t would be 

DEARNLEY - M E I E R & ASSOCIATES 
INCORPORATED 

G E N E R A L L A W R E P O R T E R S 

ALBUQUERQUE. N E W M E X I C O 
3-6691 5 -9546 



Si 

appropriate f o r the Commission to assign even greater allowables 

than t h i s i n order t o provide more incentive to create pressure 

maintenance projects. Prom the evidence presented here today i n 

t h i s case, i t has been shown that c o r r e l a t i v e r i g h t s w i l l be pro­

tected and waste w i l l be prevented and i t i s urged that the Com­

mission grant the Caulkins O i l Company's request. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a statement? 

MR. McGRATH: B. T. McG-rath, XJ. S. Geological survey. 

A l l the wells i n the South Blanco-Tocito Pool are on Federal land, 

and I agree with the testimony that was presented here that i t 

w i l l , i f i t i s approved, w i l l conserve gas and I am sure u l t i m a t e l y 

w i l l recover more o i l from the reservoir. I would l i k e t o urge ths 

Commission that they approve the application of Caulkins O i l Com­

pany. 

MR. KELLAHIN: I f the Commission please, the presenta­

t i o n of t h i s case has taken somewhat longer than we anticipated. 

However, I am not making an apoligy because, personally, I f e e l 

that t h i s i s rather an important case i n the h i s t o r y of the Com­

mission. We have here a company which has expended a great deal 

of money both i n engineering and i n f a c i l i t i e s i n order to achieve 

the greatest ultimate recovery of o i l from a small pool here i n 

New Mexico. The Commission, of course, i s quite f a m i l i a r with the 

h i s o t r y of t h i s p r o j e c t , having had various phases of the project 

before i t i n other cases. 

The present s i t u a t i o n i s that we are faced w i t h a new con-
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52 
d i t i o n which was brought about p r i m a r i l y by the i n s t i t u t i o n of pro 

r a t i n g i n the South Blanco-Tocito Pool. Prior to t h a t , our l i m i t 

i n the Pool was the market which was available. Now, we have sub­

mitted, and they are a part of the record now, proposed ru l e s , and 

I believe they have been s u f f i c i e n t l y covered that I w i l l not make 

any comment on them. 

As was pointed out, th© evidence presented here does show 

that some gas i s being f l a r e d . However, as Mr. Holland explained, 

that can be accounted f o r by the f a c t that there i s excess gas 

production during peak periods of production, which i s a normal 

s i t u a t i o n i n an o i l pool of t h i s type, and i t i s not a continuous 

f l a r i n g of gas. I n addition to t h i s , I would l i k e t o point out to 

the Commission that insofar as I know, there i s not another o i l 

pool i n northwestern New Mexico where the operator has v o l u n t a r i l y 

i n s t a l l e d f a c i l i t i e s to gather, compress, and market the gas that 

i s produced, and I c e r t a i n l y think t h i s company has shown a proper 

a t t i t u d e i n the s p i r i t of conservation i n doing that i n the South 

Blanco-Tocito Pool. 

Now, the proposals which we are making here are not a new 

thing by any means. The Commission here i n New Mexico has hereto­

fore granted transfer of allowables i n pressure maintenance pro­

jects or water i n j e c t i o n p r o j e c t s . I would l i k e to c a l l a t t e n t i o n 

to the Commission, to i t s Order R-1127 I n Case 1381$ Order No. R-

10^8 i n Case 1300, involving the P i l o t water f l o o d project i n the 

Grayburg-Jackson Pool, and one of the o r i g i n a l orders of t h i s type 
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was entered by the Commission i n 191+1 by Order No. 3J4.O i n which 

the transfer of allowables was allowed. 

Now, as to the proposition of receiving c r e d i t f o r i n j e c t e f i 

water, that i s an established custom i n other states, and c e r t a i n l y , 

we urge i t as an incentive to an operator to properly manage h i s 

reservoir where he has a control such as available i n t h i s reser­

v o i r . That should be allowed. The state of Texas had the fol l o w ­

ing Pools i n which the transfer — I mean the cre d i t f o r water i n ­

jected against net gas-oil r a t i o i s allowed: the Salt Creek F i e l d 

Diamond F i e l d , F u l l e r t o n F i e l d , Merchant F i e l d , and Fort Chadbournp 

F i e l d . And we have available copies of the orders which were 

entered by the Texas Railroad Commission i n those cases, i f any of 

the Commission members or the s t a f f would l i k e to look at them. I h 

the State of Oklahoma they have taken somewhat broader views, and tLn 

a project of t h i s type, they have entered a blanket order which 

j u s t automatically eliminates the requirement f o r the making of 

gas-oil r a t i o t e s t s . I would conclude that that was done on the 

theory that any operator who i s making an e f f o r t to maintain pres­

sure and produce the greatest ultimate amount of o i l from the re­

servoir was c e r t a i n l y not going to engage i n any wasteful practices, 

and I n t h e i r case No. 1768 Order No. 21301 entered by the Corpora' 

t i o n Commission of the State of Oklahoma, projects of t h i s type 

throughout the states are not required t o take t h e i r gas-oil r a t i o 

t e s t s . 

Now, on the basis of the evidence which has been offered 
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Jt 
here, I believe we have f a i r l y shown that the greater ultimate re­

covery of o i l from t h i s reservoir w i l l be achieved as a result of 

a pressure maintenance project which was instituted there with the 

approval of t h i s Commission some six years ago. We are now faced 

with a situation where the effectiveness of th i s program, we f e e l , 

i s being considerably lessened by the effect of prorating i n that 

we are required under the present rule to produce our o i l i f we 

are to get our allowable from wells with high gas-oil ratios and 

we get no credit whatever for water injected, which i s i n effect 

replacing the reservoir energy, which by the statute of the State 

of New Mexico, we are entitled to use. In other words, we are con­

serving that which i s already ours i n th i s well. We should get 

credit for that, and we f e e l , as a proposition of good reservoir 

management, we should be allowed to produce it'from the wells whici 

are best able to produce i t with least damage to the reservoir and 

achieve thereby the greatest ultimate recovery of o i l on that basis, 

which w i l l prevent waste as i t i s defined by the Statute of New 

Mexico. As has been shown, the correlative rights of other opera­

tors w i l l not be prejudiced i n any way. Texas Natural was f u l l y 

aware of the application i n the case. They appeared at the last 

hearing, and as far as I know, they have not appeared i n t h i s one. 

The chief royalty owner, being the U. S. Government, has made i t s 

statement i n support of the application, so i n the interest of con­

servation, we urge the Commission to adopt the rules as urged by 

Caulkins Oil Company. Thank you very much. 
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-

MR. PORTER: Anyone else anything? 

MR. JOHNSON: David Johnson, Texas Natural Petroleum. 

Texas Natural Petroleum f e e l s tha t Caulkins O i l Company can produc 

i t s lease more e f f i c i e n t l y i f allowed some f l e x i b i l i t y i n i t s 

operations. We r ea l i ze that u l t imate recovery would be higher i f 

the pool could be produced at the lowest possible OCR. Therefore, 

we believe tha t the South Blanco-Tocito Pool w i l l bene f i t by the 

Commission* s approval of Caulkins* a p p l i c a t i o n . 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a statement? 

MR. KELLAHIN: I would l i k e to poin t out to the Com­

mission that the pos i t i on taken by Texas Natural cons t i tu tes an 

agreement among a l l of the operators w i t h i n t h i s pool , there being 

only two, 

MR. PORTER: And you don*t object to support, even thou 

i t may be unexpected? 

MR. KELLAHIN: No, s i r . 

MR. PORTER: The Commission w i l l take the case under 

advisement. 

gh 
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C E R T I F I C A T E 

STATE OF NEW MEXICO ) 
ss 

COUNTY OF BERNALILLO ) 

I , J. A. TRUJILLO, Notary Public i n and f o r th© County of 

B e r n a l i l l o , State of New Mexico, do hereby c e r t i f y that the f o r e ­

going and attached Transcript of Proceedings before the New Mexico 

O i l Conservation Commission was reported by me i n stenotype and 

reduced to typewritten t r a n s c r i p t under my personal supervision, 

and that the same i s a true and correct record to the best of my 

knowledge, s k i l l and a b i l i t y . , ' 

i n the City of Albuquerque, County of B e r n a l i l l o , State of New 

Mexico. 

WITNESS my Hand 

My commission expires: 

October £, I960. 
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